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Professional Notes

HERBERT STORING Fund
A Herbert J. Storing Memorial Fund has been
established at the University of Virginia. The
primary purpose of the fund will be to facilitate
the publication of Professor Storing's six-
volume work, The Complete Anti-Federalist,
described by him shortly before his death as
"the culmination of my scholarly work on the
American Founding and the American Consti-
tution." Resources permitting, the fund will
also be used to support other posthumous
publications and to establish a Herbert J.
Storing Fellowship for graduate study in the
Woodrow Wilson Department of Government
and Foreign Affairs at the University of Vir-
ginia where he held the Robert Kent Gooch
Chair at the time of his death.

Tax-deductible contributions may be mailed to:
Professor R. K. Ramazani, Chairman, Woodrow
Wilson Department of Government and Foreign
Affairs, Cabell Hall 232, University of Virginia,
Charlottesville, Virginia 22901.
Please make checks payable to: Herbert J.
Storing Memorial Fund. A memorial to Herbert
Storing by Ralph Lerner appears in this issue of
PS in the Memoriam section.

SCANDINAVIAN Summer Seminars
The Danish Institute (Det Janske Selskab) has
announced the following Scandinavian Summer
Seminars in 1978:
Scandinavian Democracy
The Welfare State—Conforming or Liberating?
September 4-16, Danish kroner 4000.
Seminar on the development of democratic
ideas and institutions in Finland, Sweden,
Norway and Denmark. Early democratic tradi-
tions, contemporary democracy in politics and
economics. Systems of central government and
administration, local government. Democracy
in education, in the pursuit of welfare and
quality of life at work and in the family:
Helsinki, Stockholm, Oslo and Copenhagen. v

Europe of Regions
A Conference on Regional Autonomy. Septem-
ber 17-22. Danish kroner 1200.

Lectures, discussions and group sessions on (1)
Nature and Limits of Regional Autonomy, the
Swiss Cantons and the German Bundeslander as
practical examples; (2) The difficulties to over-
come after the achievement of autonomy; (3)
Autonomy as a means of lessening or eventually

ending internal conflicts, in particular between
Left and Right; (4) How to strengthen the
understanding of the importance of and the
adherence to regionalism. Among the lecturers,
Professor C. Northcote Parkinson. To be held at
the Danish Parliament, Christiansborg Castle,
Copenhagen.

Human Relations
In the family and in the community. August
8-12. Danish kroner 900.

Lectures and discussions about: Family plan-
ning and responsible parenthood reflecting the
view that every child should be welcome;
education and guidance in contraception, free
abortion. Sex education as a school subject
with the purpose to develop a healthy and
harmonious relationship. Youth in the com-
munity, early adolescence, youth uprising,
youth problems, practical solutions. Women in
the community, equal rights at home, at work,
in politics. Removal of censorship aiming at
greater personal freedom combined with greater
personal responsibility. How to harmonize hu-
man dignity and public decency with the new
attitudes? To be held at Gladsaxe near Copen-
hagen.

Scandinavian Architecture
August 27-September 9. Danish kroner 4000.
A comparative study of new trends in architec-
ture and urban planning in the four Nordic
countries. Lectures by experts in architecture
and town planning, professionally guided study
visits to buildings and urban districts, meetings
and discussions with Scandinavian colleagues:
Helsinki, Stockholm, Oslo and Copenhagen.

Language for the seminars is English. Costs
include accommodation, meals and all or-
ganized activities. Additional seminars on Pre-
School and Elementary Education, Special Edu-
cation, Care of the Aged, Libraries, Applied Art
and Industrial Design, and Art and Museums.

For information write to: The Danish Institute
(Det danske Selskab), Kultorvet 2, DK-1175
Copenhagen K, Denmark.

STATE DEPARTMENT Publications
The Office of the Historian, Bureau of Public
Affairs of the U.S. Department of State invites
political scientists wishing to receive informa-
tion on a regular basis on announcements,
publications and other items of interest from
the U.S. Department of State to write to David
F. Trask, The Historian, Office of the Historian,
Bureau of Public Affairs, U.S. Department of
State, Washington, D.C. 20520.
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GERMAN Studies Review
The Western Association for German Studies
has announced publication of the German
Studies Review. The journal will welcome
articles relating to German studies in history,
literature, political science and other fields. The
Association will also welcome members. Dues
are $iO annually. For further information write
to Gerald R. Kleinfield, Editor, the German
Studies Review, Arizona State University,
Tempe, Arizona 85281.

FOREIGN POLICY Series
Bergen Community College, Paramus, New Jer-
sey, in association with CBS Television will
present its sixth major educational series en-
titled, "Paradox of Power: U.S. Foreign Policy"
starting in the spring of 1978.

Among the guests who will appear on this series
are: Andrew J. Young, U.S. Ambassador to the
United Nations; Zbigniew Brzezinski, National
Security Advisor to President Carter; Terence
A. Todman, Assistant Secretary of State for
Inter-American Affairs; and Robert B. Semple,
Jr., Foreign Editor for the New York Times.

Among the historians and political scientists
who are committed to appear on the series are:
James MacGregor Burns, Arthur M. Schlesinger,
Jr., Walter La Feber, Henry Graff, and Louis
Koenig. Organizations and groups that have
agreed to act as consulting agencies for the
series include: the Organization of American
Historians, the Foreign Policy Association, the
New York Times, the Center for the Study of
the Presidency, the Eastern Community College
Social Science Association, and the State De-
partment. In addition, the Foreign Policy As-
sociation has agreed to provide original print
material to accompany the course.

This 54-program series, which is the most
extensive coverage of 20th century American
foreign affairs ever to appear on television, will
begin with an introduction on the process of
policy making and then extend into such topics
as: media intrusion into foreign policy, the
intricacies of the Roosevelt era, containment
and the "Cold War," and Vietnam. The series
will even examine the most contemporary
problems such as: detente, the new China
policy, Cuba, and Panama Canal, the Middle
East, the emerging African diplomacy, and the
reaction to President Carter's position on hu-
man rights.

Two-year and four-year colleges may offer this
course for credit through the Media Instruc-
tional Association based at Bergen Community
College. Interested students whose institutions
are not participating in the program may enroll
for three college credits directly at Bergen
Community College at a cost of $60 for tuition.
In addition, any individual who desires to enroll
for self-enrichment purposes (non-credit) can
do so for $15.

Further information and a free brochure de-
scribing the entire series may be obtained by

writing to: Public Media Programming, Bergen
Community College, 400 Paramus Road, Para-
mus, New Jersey 07652.

BIO-ENERGY Council
The Bio-Energy Council was recently created to
encourage the production of clean fuels and
byproducts from urban and rural wastes and
special crops.

The Council's program includes a detailed
inventory of bio-energy projects, a Bio-Energy
World Congress, an analysis of social/economic
and environmental impacts, and a range of
information-sharing activities.
The Council is inviting the suggestions and
support of Bio-Energy Associates in this pro-
gram. Tax-exempt Associate contributions can
be made by individuals ($25 or more) and by
organizations (up to $5,000). Associates will
receive the Proceedings of the 1976 intro-
ductory conference on Capturing the Sun
Through Bioconversion, the Bio-Energy Project
Inventory Report, and the Council's general
mailings for the coming year. Council staff can
also provide them with reference materials on
specific bio-energy projects and prospects.

For more information, write or phone The
Bio-Energy Council, 1337 Connecticut Avenue,
N.W., Suite 204, Washington, D.C. 20036;
(202) 833-5656.

ASIAN Descent Scholars Newsletter

The Newsletter for Scholars of Asian Descent is
published approximately four times a year and
is available from Professor Akira Kubota, c/o
Asian American Studies Center, UCLA, Los
Angeles, California 90024 at the annual sub-
scription rate of $4. This publication is in-
tended as a medium through which Asian
scholars in Asian studies and other disciplines
seek to increase communication with each
other, to identify and examine their occu-
pational difficulties, and to promote their
professional effectiveness.

ENVIRONMENTAL Policy Directory
The Program in Public and Environmental
Administration at the University of Wisconsin-
Green Bay is preparing a directory of political
scientists and other students of public affairs
who have a special interest in environmental
and/or population policy. The directory will
include names, affiliations, areas of expertise,
research interests in environmental or popula-
tion policy studies, courses offered in these
areas, and a selected list of publications. Infor-
mation will be collected through Spring, 1978,
with anticipated publication in late summer or
early fall. For further information and a copy
of the questionnaire, contact: Michael E. Kraft,
Public and Environmental Administration, Uni-
versity of Wisconsin-Green Bay, Green Bay,
Wisconsin 54302.
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AGRICULTURAL Information System
Research papers, master's theses, seminar
papers, journal articles and books on rural
development and Agricultural Economics in
Latin America will be welcomed at the Infor-
mation Network (CEDEAL) organized by the
Inter-American Center for Tropical Agriculture
(CIAT) in Palmira, Colombia. The material will
be reviewed by staff of the information net-
work for possible insertion into the system. A
monthly mailing of index cards citing material
in these areas and containing a brief abstract of
each piece is made to all subscribers to
CEDEAL (Centro de Economia Agricola y
Desarollo Rural Latino Americano). Material
contained on these individual index cards is also
issued as a complete volume each year.

A further service of CEDEAL is the availability
to subscribers of inexpensive photoduplication
of any material received and included in the
CEDEAL collection, as well as a search of
materials specified by a client.

Mail material or inquiries to Steffen W.
Schmidt, Associate Professor, Department of
Political Science, Iowa State University, Ames,
Iowa 50011 or directly to CIAT.

The REPORTER Archives
In April 1975 the late Max Ascioli of New York
presented to Wake Forest University the news
morgue and reference library of The Reporter,
a magazine on world affairs published fortnight-
ly from 1949 to 1968. Dr. Ascoli, who founded
the magazine and was its editor and publisher,
gave the collection to the University in memory
of his friend, the late Camilo Artom, inter-
nationally known biochemist long a member of
the Bowman Gray School of Medicine faculty.

The morgue comprises approximately 280 file
drawers of newspaper clippings classified and
cross-referenced under subject headings, plus
tear sheets of magazine articles, reports and
other research material on domestic and foreign
politics, government and economics, social sub-
jects such as health, education, conservation;
business, the arts, and other subjects. A biogra-
phical file covers about 1,000 names and
includes their articles and speeches. There is
also a file of leading columnists.

Writers, researchers and other scholars not
connected with Wake Forest University are
welcome to use the material. Write to Ruth
Ames, Artom Collection, The Z. Smith Rey-
nolds Library, Box 7777 Reynolda Station,
Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27109 for fur-
ther information, hours, etc.

EVALUATION Publication
Individuals interested in new opportunities for
professional development, cross-disciplinary in-
teraction, and improving skills as an evaluator
may be interested in subscribing to Evaluation
News which offers information on resources,
training programs, and new developments in

evaluation technology and theory, practical
applications. For further information write to
Michael Scriven, Editor, c/o Phi Delta Kappa,
Eighth Street and Union Avenue, P.O. Box
7891, Bloomington, Indiana 47401. Annual
dues for Evaluation News is $5.50.

NORDIC Society Conference Group

The Conference Group on Nordic Society is
continuing its efforts to locate all individuals
interested in social science research and teach
ing on the Scandinavian countries. A second
wave of questionnaires is currently being cir-
culated to all individuals who are actively
engaged in research and teaching. The ques-
tionnaire is designed to construct a revised
directory of published and current social sci-
ence research. If you teach or do social science
research on Scandinavia and have not received a
copy of the initial questionnaire, would you
please write to the address below for a ques-
tionnaire. If you are only interested in securing
the current Directory of 100 names or finding
out about visiting lecturers, research opportuni-
ties, and workshops, please indicate your in-
terest to us. All inquiries should be addressed
to: Professor Robert B. Kvavik, University of
Minnesota, Department of Political Science,
267 19th Avenue South, 1414 Social Sciences
Building, Minneapolis, Minnesota 55455.

The Conference Group on Nordic Society was
created by the Council for European Studies in
response to initiatives taken at the 1976 annual
meeting of the Society for the Advancement of
Scandinavian Studies at Austin, Texas. The
Conference Group is based at the Center for
Northwest European Language and Area
Studies at the University of Minnesota.

BIOLOGY AND POLITICS
Research Committee
The I PSA Biology and Politics Research Com-
mittee met at Villa Serbelloni, Bellagio, Italy,
to make initial plans for the Biology and
Politics panels at the 1979 IPSA Congress.
Members of the Research Committee present
were: Professors David Easton, Jean A. La-
ponce, William J. M. Mackenzie, John Wahlke,
and Albert Somit. Also participating were:
Professors Gerard Baerends, George Barlow,
Heinz Eulau, Rollo Handy, Steven Peterson,
Glendon Schubert, Joseph Tanenhaus, and
Thomas Wiegele.

The Committee would welcome communica-
tions from individuals interested in presenting
papers in the general area of Biology and
Politics at the 1979 meeting. While first priority
will be given to empirical research findings,
papers dealing with philosophical, conceptual,
methodological, etc., aspects of this general
area will also receive serious consideration.
Proposals and/or requests for further informa-
tion should be addressed to Albert Somit,
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Executive Vice President and Professor of
Political Science, State University of New York
at Buffalo, 503 Capen Hall, Amherst, New
York 14260.

URBAN SOCIAL INSTITUTIONS Ph.D.
Program
The University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee has
announced a new doctoral program in Urban
Social Institutions. USI is an interdisciplinary
Ph.D. program intended to produce scholars
capable of sophisticated and useful social sci-
ence research. The program emphasizes the
institutional, theoretical and empirical tools
necessary for policy-relevant research in the
social complex that constitutes the urban
milieu. Students completing the program will
be qualified for research and policy positions in
a variety of governmental agencies, private
industry, and in traditional academic posts.

Because of the interdisciplinary nature of the
program, students will have great flexibility in
mastering substantive areas built around a
theoretical and research core. Areas of speciali-
zation include methodology, theory, institu-
tional change, social structure and change,
urban growth and development, race and eth-
nicity, policy and future analysis and service
delivery systems, urban history, nonconven-
tional behavior.

The requirements for admission to the program
are: (1) a Master's degree or the equivalent in
social science or a related field; (2) statistical
proficiency of an intermediate grade (e.g.,
through correlational analysis and tests of
significance); (3) first-hand experience of re-
search with primary data; (4) a solid back-
ground in urban studies within some disci-
plinary framework (e.g., urban sociology, urban
history, urban planning or the like). Should the
entering student be inadequately prepared in
one or the other areas, he/she may be admitted
with the provision that the work be made up
either before entering the program or concur-
rently with the first year's residence.

Urban Social Institutions began its first year in
September, 1977. A limited number of students
will be admitted for 1978. Some teaching and
project assistantships will be available. In-
terested applicants should submit applications
no later than March 22, 1977. For information
contact: Professor Scott Greer, Acting Director,
Urban Social Institutions, University of Wiscon-
sin-Milwaukee, P.O. Box 413, Milwaukee, Wis-
consin 53201.

LATIN AMERICAN Series
The Institute for Latin American Studies of
Northwestern Pennsylvania welcomes manu-
scripts for possible publications in its Latin
American Monograph Series. It is published
triannually by ILAS of Northwestern Pennsyl-
vania and Mercyhurst College, of Erie, Pennsyl-

vania. This series presents interdisciplinary
studies on Latin American Politics, economics,
culture, literature, and civilization. Manuscripts
to be considered for publication should be
typed in duplicate and sent to either: Max
Azicri, Political Science Department, Edinboro
State College, Edinboro, Pennsylvania 16444;
or to H. Michael Erisman, Political Science
Department, Mercyhurst College, Erie, Pennsyl-
vania 16501.

WOMEN'S Prize
The Committee on the Status of Women in the
Profession of the Western Political Science
Association is administering the second annual
competition for the outstanding article on
women and politics. The article selected will be
published in the Western Political Quarterly and
the author will be awarded $100. Any political
scientist may submit an article; the award
winner must be or become a member of the
Western Political Science Association.

The deadline for submission is February 1,
1978. No previously published material may be
submitted. Please submit three copies of the
article and a 100-word abstract which will not
be returned to: Dr. Elizabeth Moulds, Depart-
ment of Political Science, California State
University, Sacramento, California 95819.

HANDICAPPED Directory
The Project on the Handicapped in Science of
the American Association for the Advancement
of Science (AAAS) is developing a directory of
scientists with handicapping conditions which
will be distributed to public agencies, handi-
capped scientists, and consumer organizations
to facilitate communication among them. Re-
search for, and publication of the directory is
supported by the National Science Foundation
(Grant No. SP177-19913).

Each directory entry will contain basic personal
and professional biodata, nature and age of
onset of handicapping condition, and a sum-
mary of educational and professional experi-
ence including problems faced and overcome.
The scientists will be asked if they would be
willing to act as advisors, consultants and/or
evaluators on many levels concerning science
and the handicapped. This information will also
be included in the directory. It is anticipated
that the directory will identify handicapped
scientists of specific scientific specialization
who are willing to share experiences and infor-
mation on coping strategies; educate the scien-
tific community concerning their existence and
their problems; organize action when needed;
and provide the basis for problem analysis and
professional planning for scientific societies,
educational institutions, consumer organiza-
tions, and federal agencies.

The project defines science broadly to include
all the natural and social sciences, mathematics,
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engineering and medicine—all fields for which a
rigorous scientific education is required. It will
seek to include those with degrees in these areas
or equivalent training who are working in
scientific, medical or technological fields. The
directory will also include individuals trained in
science but working in other areas or presently
unemployed.

At this time the AAAS has names of over 500
disabled scientists who have been serving as a
resource group to the Association. The Associ-
ation is interested in increasing this number so
that the directory will include as many handi-
capped scientists as possible. All handicapped
scientists and graduate students of science not
currently included in the resource group are
urged to participate in the project by identify-
ing themselves to Martha Ross Redden, Project
Director, or Janette Alsford Owens, Project
Assistant, Project on the Handicapped in Sci-
ence, Office of Opportunities in Science,
AAAS, 1776 Massachusetts Avenue, N.W.,
Washington, D.C. 20036; telephone number
(202) 467-4497 (TTY or voice).

FEMINIST Publications
The Barnard College Women's Center has an-
nounced the publication of the two major
papers from the fourth annual conference held
at Barnard on April 23, 1977, The Scholar and
the Feminist IV: Connecting Theory, Practice,
and Values.

"The Social Implications of the Scientific
Study of Sex," by Diana Long Hall, is a case
study of the way in which knowledge in a new
field is created. In this paper Ms. Hall, an
historian of science in the departments of
history and biology at Boston University and a
Fellow of the Radcliffe Institute 1976-77,
examines the way in which accepted, biased
assumptions about science and sex roles af-
fected the development of the field of sex
endocrinology in the late 19th and early 20th
century United States.

The second paper, "Is Traditional Scholarship
Value Free? Toward a Critical Theory," by
Mary E. Payer, a social philosopher and a
Chamberlain Fellow in Philosophy at Columbia
University, analyzes the broader social and
theoretical implications of the specific day-to-
day scientific and scholarly practices discussed
by Hall. By examining such concepts as "sci-
ence," "knowledge," and "interest," the paper
clarifies the ways in which fundamental as-
sumptions can bias the entire enterprise of
scholarship.

The publication is available for $2.00 a copy or
$1.50 for ten or more copies, and may be
ordered from the Women's Center, Barnard
College, New York, New York 10027.

WORKPLACE inc.
The Workplace, a non-profit organization de-
signed to provide workspace and office services,

has completed its first year of service. Individu-
als wishing to have more details on the Work-
place should write to the Directors, Beverly
Nadel or Nora Jean Levin, 1302 18th Street,
N.W., Washington, D.C. 20036.

CONGRESSIONAL Studies Program
The Catholic University of America, in con-
junction with the U.S. Capitol Historical So-
ciety, is offering a program in Congressional
Studies leading to a Master of Arts degree. The
program, directed by Professors Norman J.
Ornstein of the Department of Politics and Jon
L. Wakelyn of the Department of History at
Catholic University, will emphasize historical
and contemporary approaches to Congress and
the U.S. political system. Courses which have
been or are currently being taught include
History of the U.S. Congress, the Budget
Process, Rules and Procedures in Congress, U.S.
Government Reorganization, Congressional
Elections, Congress in Theory and Practice, and
the Congressional Committee System. Instruc-
tors in the program have included Terence T.
Finn, Iric Nathanson, Walter Kravitz, Thomas
Mann, Michael J. Malbin, William Maury, Nor-
man J. Ornstein, and Rep. Charles Whalen
(R-Ohio).

GERMAN Politics Group
The Conference Group on German Politics
(CGGP), an independent voluntary organization
of scholars who devote a major portion of their
professional work to the study of German
affairs, sponsored a roundtable on the 1976
German Election at the recent APSA Conven-
tion with papers presented by David Conradt,
University of Florida, Kai Hildebrandt, Univer-
sity of Michigan, and William Andrews, SUNY,
Brockport. In collaboration with country
groups on British, French and Italian Politics,
the CGGP also sponsored panels on separatism/
regionalism and on current European economic
policies.

A study group composed of nine CGGP mem-
bers with specialized interest in legal affairs,
civil liberties and public opinion traveled to the
Federal Republic in December for a two-week
tour sponsored by the German Information
Center, New York and Inter Nationes, Bonn.
Purpose of the trip was to assay the impact of
recent terrorist incidents on mass opinion, elite
opinion and on the self-understanding of pro-
fessional groups such as law enforcement of-
ficials, lawyers and judges.

Preliminary plans are underway for an inter-
national conference of scholars to be held June
5-9, 1978 at Tutzing, Bavaria on the topic:
"Participation and Politics: Comparative Public
Policy." Plenary sessions and working groups
will focus on issues in the policy areas of
education, energy, urban politics and health.
The conference is being cosponsored by the
Studiengruppe Partizipationsforschung of the
University of Bonn and the Tutzing Akademie
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fuer Politische Bildung. Alfred Diamant of
Indiana University is American co-chairman for
the conference.

The CGGP continues to sponsor a limited
number of internships and scholars-in-residence
awards in cooperation with German public and
private offices. Leslie Sternberg, a graduate
student at SAIS, and Professor George Szablow-
ski of York University, Ontario, are currently in
Germany on CGGP-sponsored programs. Dead-
line for 1978-1979 awards was January 13,
1978.

Membership in the CGGP is $3 per year. The
group distributes a newsletter and through the
volunteer efforts of its membership arranges
panels and conferences of topical interest.
Further information can be obtained by writ-
ing: CGGP, P.O. Box 345, Durham, New
Hampshire 03824.

TEXAS Political Studies Journal

Edwin S. Davis of the Department of Political
Science, Sam Houston State University, Hunts-
ville, Texas 77340, has announced the establish-
ment of the Texas Political Studies Journal.
This journal will be known as the Texas Journal
of Political Studies, it is to be published
semi-annuaily with the first edition dated Fall,
1978. Yearly subscription costs are: Individual,
$7.50; institutions, $10.

The editor is accepting manuscripts now for
volume 1, number 1. A style sheet and further
information may be obtained by writing to:
Edwin S. Davis, Department of Government,
Sam Houston State University, Huntsville, Tex-
as 77340.

LITCHFIELD Festschrift
M. L. Wiesen is preparing a Festschrift in
memory of Edward H. Litchfield, former Exec-
utive Director of the Association and Chancel-
lor of the University of Pittsburgh. Individuals
are invited to submit unpublished articles and
essays in fields such as university administra-
tion, universality of principles of administra-
tion, international educational and cultural
exchange of senior level personnel, governing of
post-war Germany, new developments in state
government civil service or merit systems, and
relationships between top corporate manage-
ment and Board of Directors. For further
information write to M. L. Wiesen, Box 536,
Fairfield, New Jersey 07006.

New PUBLIC POLICY Journal
A new quarterly journal of public policy (both
foreign affairs and domestic) has been launched
by The Heritage Foundation (a non-partisan
public policy research foundation in Washing-
ton, D.C.). Entitled Policy Review, the new
journal is edited by Robert L. Schuettinger,
who has taught political science at Yale, The

Catholic University of America, and other
institutions. The first issue (Summer 1977)
included articles by Senator Daniel Patrick
Moynihan on population trends and by Robert
Moss (of The Economist) on Eurocommunism.
The current (Fall 1977) issue includes articles
by Colin Gray of the Hudson Institute on
SALT, by Robert Conquest on the Soviet elite,
and by former Congressman Charles Weltner on
the Model Cities program.

Introductory copies are available for $2 from
Policy Review, 513 C Street, N.E., Washington,
D.C. 20002. Subscriptions are $12 for one year.

ICPSR Summer Program
The Inter-University Consortium for Political
and Social Research (ICPSR) Summer Program
is designed to encourage the diffusion to social
scientists of basic and advanced methodological
and technical training. Intensive inter-disci-
plinary work for historians, political scientists,
sociologists, and other social scientists is pro-
vided through a set of two four-week courses.
Instruction is offered in least squares-regression,
causal inference, dimensional and dynamic
analysis, and exploratory data analysis. In
addition specialized two-week workshops are
given on specific methodological problems, as
well as on data management, librarian, and
archival procedures. The Program also provides
access to training in the techniques of survey
research and mini-micro computer utilization.

The need for a training program arose out of
the realization that few universities or colleges
are able economically to maintain a curriculum
in quantitative inquiry that meets the full range
of needs for social scientists today. The Sum-
mer Program provides a wide range of advanced
specialized training for graduate students and
post-doctoral participants in most of the tech-
niques of analysis currently employed by social
scientists, plus opportunities for introductory
work in modern social analysis for those whose
careers or educational opportunities did not
provide such training.

The ICPSR curriculum has evolved into a
modular program of methodological and tech-
nical training that seeks maximum topical and
disciplinary relevance. While primarily meth-
odological in focus, the Program differs from
conventional statistics curricula in two respects:
it is designed to convey technical skills as an
integral part of a broader context of substantive
social inquiry, and it is oriented toward an
active, learning-by-doing mode of training and
instruction. Experiences in data processing and
the analysis of data in individual orsmail group
projects complement lectures and discussions in
most of the courses. Introductory sequences are
offered for students and teachers needing basic
skills. Intermediate level courses provide
scholars with an opportunity to become fa-
miliar in depth with a wide variety of analytical
techniques. Additionally, advanced seminars
offer participants experience with innovative
methods and techniques often not yet readily
available in published form.
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Program Design
The Program is conducted for eight weeks each
July and August. It is structured into two sets
of four-week modules designed to provide a
flexible and challenging instructional format.
The participants select seminar and workshop
modules according to their main interests, and
supplementary lectures to receive overviews and
exposure to areas other than those chosen in
the seminars and workshops. Participation in
the Summer Program is counted as the equiva-
lent of up to six graduate credit hours. An
individual participant's program may consist of
various combinations of seminar and/or work-
shop modules, supplemented by lecture
modules as desired.

Methods Seminars: The objective of the inten-
sive methods seminars is to provide the partici-
pant with the opportunity for a focused and
intensive experience in the application and
adaptation of specific quantitative research and
analysis techniques. The four-week modules
include:

Proseminar in behavioral research methods:
research design, elementary data analysis.
Methods of general statistical analysis: least
squares, nominal data, multi-level analysis,
recent developments in data analysis.

Techniques of causal inference: causal in-
ference, recent developments in causal mod-
eling.

Techniques of dimensional analysis: factor
analysis, multi-dimensional scaling, recent
developments in dimensional analysis.

Techniques of dynamic analysis: time series,
panel analysis, process modeling.
Seminar in quantitative methods of his-
torical analysis.
Exploratory data analysis.

Research Workshops: The workshops are de-
signed to provide each participant with an
opportunity for intensive experience in the
application of research methods to either a
general substantive area or a specific substantive
problem of scholarly interest. Specific subjects
are amended from year to year; they have
typically covered such topics as the following:
Political alienation, black political behavior,
mass media and the political process, elite-mass
linkages, undergraduate teaching, political
economy, public policy evaluation.

Two of the several special workshops which will
be offered during the 1978 Summer Program
will focus on (a) quantitative analysis of crimi-
nal justice problems utilizing archival resources
developed with the support of the Law En-
forcement Assistance Administration, and (b)
quantitative analysis of issues on aging drawing
upon archival resources developed with the
support of the Administration on Aging.

An intensive two-week workshop on data man-
agement procedures will also be given. This
workshop will concentrate on data archival,
librarian, and servicing techniques.

General Lectures: Supplementary lectures are
intended to give an exposure to concepts and
ideas in areas other than those covered by an
individual participant's primary selection of
seminar modules. Lecture modules offered in-
clude: Topics in general statistical analysis,
causal inference, dimensional analysis, dynamic
analysis, topics in formal political theory, and
elementary and advanced mathematics for so-
cial scientists.

Related Programs: While the ICPSR Summer
Program focuses on methods of data analysis
rather than data collection, the SRC Summer
Institute offers training in the methodology of
survey research: study design, sampling, ques-
tionnaire construction, interviewing, coding,
and analysis. Interested participants should
avail themselves of the opportunity to attend
the program conducted by the Survey Research
Center (which is held concurrent with the
ICPSR Summer Program), or to select courses
from both programs.

In addition, an intensive one-week seminar on
"Mini and Microcomputers: Their Structures,
Characteristics and Applications" will be con-
ducted in conjunction with the University of
Michigan Engineering Summer Conference in
late July for those interested in learning about
the latest developments in this area of hardware
and technology.

Admissions
Admission to the Summer Program is arranged
through the individual ICPSR campus represen-
tative. Each January, application materials and
program descriptions are sent to these represen-
tatives. Information may also be obtained
directly from: Director, ICPSR Summer Pro-
gram, P.O. Box 1248, Ann Arbor, Michigan
48106.

PHI KAPPA PHI Journal
Stephen W. White, Editor of the Phi Kappa Phi
Journal, will welcome manuscripts for the
journal. Articles are especially sought in areas
related to feminism, futurism, and business and
professional ethics. They should be no longer
than six to ten double-spaced typewritten
pages. Articles should be sent in duplicate with
a self-addressed stamped envelope for return.
For further information write: Stephen W.
White, Editor, Phi Kappa Phi Journal, Box
19420A, East Tennessee State University, John-
son City, Tennessee 37601.

GREEK Political Thought Group
A group has been established for those inter-
ested in the political thought and institutions of
ancient Greece. Anyone wishing to attend
occasional seminars or to receive circulated
papers should contact either D. Hall, Depart-
ment of Political Theory and Government,
University College of Swansea, Singleton Park,
Swansea SA2 8PP or Dr. F. Rosen, Department
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of Government, London School of Economics,
Houghton Street, London WC2 2AE.

RANN Symposium
The Proceedings of the RANN 2 Symposium,
presenting results of the November 1976, Sec-
ond Symposium on Research Applied to Na-
tional Needs (RANN), have been released by
the National Science Foundation.

The RANN 2 Symposium was designed to bring
together researchers, users of research in in-
dustry and government, and science policy-
makers at the national, state, and local levels to
report on current and prospective RANN activi-
ties over a broad range of areas and to foster
the interchange of ideas and concerns between
users and providers of research.

The Proceedings present a record of the sub-
stance of the symposium, including formal
papers, questions and answers exchanged during
the panel sessions, and summaries of the round-
table discussions which address the relation
between science and society, and the applica-
tion of scientific and technological knowledge
for socially useful purposes.

The Proceedings have been organized in six
volumes: General Information and Plenary Ses-
sions, Using Natural Resources, Improving Pro-
ductivity, Coping With Man-Made and Natural
Hazards, Improving Government Responsive-
ness to Public Needs, and Regulation.

Copies of the volumes, NSF 77-51 through NSF
77-56, are available from the Superintendent of
Documents, U.S. Government Printing Office,
Washington, D.C. 20402 for $17.00 per set.
The stock number is 038-000-00343-7.

MYRDAL Prizes
The Evaluation Research Society will welcome
nominations for its Myrdal Prizes honoring
Gunnes and Alva Myrdal.
It is in their spirit that the Evaluation Research
Society offers three Myrdal prizes for outstand-
ing leadership and distinguished achievement in
government, the sciences, and the human ser-
vices.

In government, the prize is awarded for creative
and original leadership in the conceptualization
and sponsorship of new intellectual work in the
field of evaluation. In 1977 this Prize was
awarded to Dr. Howard R. Davis, Chief, Mental
Health Services Development Branch, NIMH.

In science, the prize is given to the individual
having made a significant contribution to ad-
vancing the conceptualization or development
of methodologies used in evaluation research.
In 1977 this Prize was awarded to Dr. Donald
Campbell, Professor of Psychology, Northwest-
ern University.

In human services delivery, the prize is given to
the individual who has done the most to

upgrade service delivery through the application
of evaluation. In 1977 this Prize was awarded
to Dr. Julius Richmond, Assistant Secretary for
Health, HEW.

Nominations are solicited for each of these
three prizes to be awarded next year. Nomina-
tions of individuals, including supporting ma-
terial regarding their achievements, should be
sent no later than May 1, 1978, to the Chair of
the Myrdal Prizes Committee: John R. Barry,
Department of Psychology, University of
Georgia, Athens, Georgia 30602.

Final selection of the prize winners from among
the nominations received will be made by
majority vote of the Myrdal Prizes Committee.
Awards will be presented at the Annual Meeting
of the Evaluation Research Society in Washing-
ton, D.C. in October 1978.

1NTERFUTURE Program
Interfuture, a non-profit educational organiza-
tion conducting programs for college students
for cross-cultural research abroad will focus its
1978-79 projects on Surinam, Belgium, Britain,
Holland, Ireland, Ivory Coast, Jamaica, and
Ghana.

InterFuture study projects range over many
fields, including social sciences, peace studies,
humanities, history, education, environmental
studies, the arts, business, urban problems,
ethnic and women's studies, the media, and
public health. IF Scholars have designed study
projects on such topics as multinational cor-
porations, blac, theater, folk arts, sports ex-
changes, labor-management relations, educa-
tional reform, rural development, sickle cell
anemia testing programs, nutrition, family plan-
ning, the elderly, political protest groups, ocean
pollution, wildlife preservation, and television
news analysis.

Once a student selects a topic, InterFuture gives
her or him a network of support which includes
training conferences, continuing advice, and
international contacts. Credit-worthiness of
each student's project is determined by his or
her home college or university as part of work
toward the bachelor's degree. Nearly 100 stu-
dents have been InterFuture Scholars since the
program was established in 1969.

For further information write to InterFuture,
Suite 420, Lexington Avenue, New York, New
York 10017.

P! SIGMA ALPHA
Six new chapters of Pi Sigma Alpha, the
National Political Science Honor Society, have
recently been installed. The chapters are at
Wright State University, Indiana University at
South Bend, Northeastern Illinois University,
University of San Diego, Susquehanna Univer-
sity, and Alma College.
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The Profession

New England CONGRESSIONAL Caucus
The New England Congressional Caucus
(NECC) is seeking political scientists interested
in spending their sabbatical leave in a policy
making position. Faculty members would work
with the New England Congressional Delegation
in substantive areas such as energy, transpor-
tation, and welfare reform. No financial sup-
port is available. For further information please
contact Robert L. Pratt, Executive Director,
NECC, 53 D Street, S.E., Washington, D.C.
20003, (202) 543-3396.

JUDICATURE Journal
Judicature, the refereed journal of the Ameri-
can Judicature Society, is published ten times a
year and circulated to 33,500 judges, lawyers,
social scientists, and others concerned with the
effective administration of justice. It serves as a
forum for empirical analysis and policy discus-
sions about court organization, operation, and
personnel, and court-related activities. Recent
issues, for example, included articles on conges-
tion and delay in courts, jury selection and
decision making, unionization of state court
employees, juvenile justice, bar polling, mis-
demeanor courts, and lower court judges' per-
ceptions of the Supreme Court.

Manuscripts submitted for consideration should
normally be 15-20 double-spaced typewritten
pages, but longer and shorter manuscripts will
be considered. Footnotes should be used in
moderation, not as extensively as in a law
review article. Two copies of the manuscript are
required. Authors are notified of the referees'
decision within 30 days and most accepted
articles are published within six months.

Submit manuscripts and inquiries to: David
Richert, Editor, Judicature, 200 West Monroe
Street, Suite 1606, Chicago, Illinois 60606.

POLICY STUDIES Directory
The Policy Studies Organization is currently
compiling information for a Policy Studies
Personnel Directory. The Directory will include
entries for all persons who have a research,
teaching, or practitioner's interest in specific
policy problems or general policy analysis
approaches, and who would like to be part of a
directory including such people. Users of the
Directory will be persons who would like to
determine who is doing related research or
other policy activities with whom they might
be able to share ideas to their mutual benefit.
Other users may include government agencies,
funding sources, academic recruiters, and re-
search centers. The indexes and cross-reference
lists will facilitate such uses.

To be included in the Directory send to the
Policy Studies Organization, 361 Lincoln Hall,
University of Illinois, Urbana, Illinois 61801:
(1) your name; (2) your title and affiliation; (3)
your address; (4) your academic degrees, indi-
cating years, fields involved, and schools from
which the degrees were received; (5) the spe-

cific policy problems up to five in which you
are interested, such as environmental protec-
tion, health, criminal justice, foreign policy, or
other specific problems; (6) the general ap-
proaches up to five in which you are interested,
such as policy administration, comparative pol-
icy, research methodology, research utilization,
policy formation, or other general approaches;
(7) the articles or books you have published up
to five that deal with the causes or effects of
alternative public policies; and (8) your current
policy research activities in a maximum of 100
words. Questionnaire forms covering these
items are being sent to past and present
members of the Policy Studies Organization
and to subscribers to Policy Analysis and Public
Policy, although anyone who wants to use the
questionnaire form can obtain one from the
Policy Studies Organization.

This is the fifth in a series of directories
published by the Policy Studies Organization.
The other four deal with (1) policy studies
activities of political science departments and
interdisciplinary programs, (2) policy research
needs of governmental agencies, (3) policy
grants available from funding sources, and (4)
activities of policy research centers. Each of the
five directories is available from the Policy
Studies Organization for $2.50 or available free
to PSO members as part of their $8.00 per year
dues. A free copy of the Policy Studies Person-
nel Directory will also be sent to all persons
who are included in the directory and to policy
studies teaching and research programs.

HAROLD INNIS Clearinghouse
In recognition of the contributions of Harold
Innis, the distinguished Canadian social scien- k>
tist, the Harold Innis Foundation is establishing
a clearinghouse for studies relating to him and
his work. To this end, the Foundation is
soliciting names of scholars interested in the
work of Innis and copies of or references to any
material, completed or in progress, related to
his works. Memberships in the Foundation are
welcome at $10.00 a year. For further informa- >•
tion write to Donald MacGregor, President,
Harold Innis Foundation, Innis College, Univer-
sity of Toronto, Toronto, Canada M53 IJ5.

BRITISH Politics Group
The British Politics Group intends to issue the
third edition of its Register of Current Research
in early 1979. The Research Register lists
ongoing work on any aspect of British politics.
Scholars who are not members of the Group
but who wish to be included in the Register
should contact William D. Muller, Editor, BPG
Research Register, c/o Political Science Depart-
ment, SUNY, Fredonia, New York 14063.
Copies of the Register will be sent to members
of the British Politics Group in early 1979.
Non-members may purchase a copy from Jor-
gen Rasmussen, Executive Secretary, BPG, c/o
Political Science Department, Iowa State Uni-
versity, Ames, Iowa.
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Reservation Form for 1978

SHORT COURSES IN POLITICAL SCIENCE

(Course descriptions are on page 19)

WESTERN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION MEETING, Los Angeles Hilton, Los Angeles, California

D Public Decisions and Service Delivery: Explored Through Cognitive Mapping—Demonstration of a
Supplementary Analytical Unit, Louis F. Weschler, University of Southern California
Thursday, March 16,9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. ($15.00 fee)

D A Brief Free-Floating Theoretical Inquiry into the Political Activities of Randy and Conrad, Phillip
T. Gay,San Diego State University
Thursday, March 16,9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. ($15.00 fee)

SOUTHWESTERN POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION MEETING, Hyatt Regency Hotel, Houston,
Texas

D En Extremis—Demonstration of a Supplementary Analytical Unit, Gayle Avant, Baylor University
Wednesday, April 12,9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. (no charge)

MIDWEST POLITICAL SCIENCE ASSOCIATION MEETING, Pick Congress Hotel, Chicago, Illinois

D Audio-Visual Workshop, John S. Jackson, 111, Southern Illinois University at Carbondale
Thursday, April 20,9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. ($25.00 fee)

D Three Approaches to Health Care—Demonstration of a Supplementary Analytical Unit, Mel Dubnick,
Loyola University of Chicago
Thursday, April 20. 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. ($15.00 fee)

Please mail this form, along with the short course fee, at least two weeks prior to the short course so
that materials may be sent to you prior to the date of the short course. A continuation of your
reservation and acknowledgment of the fee will be sent to you.

Name

Department

College/University

Address

City State Z ip.

After participation in the short course, a letter will be sent to the president (or your chairman or
dean if you so desire) of your institution. Please list below the name, title, address of the individual
to whom you wish the letter sent:

Return to:

Division of Educational Affairs
American Political Science Association

1527 New Hampshire Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036
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